[image: image1.png]




KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE VIRTUAL FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 27 MAY 2020 VIA ZOOM AT 6.10 PM
Present:  
Mayor: Councillor D Rollason

Deputy Mayor:  Councillor B Austen

Councillors: Bovey, Dempster, Jones, Khan, Laws, Peart, Plummer, Ripping, J Scagell, Thorne
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Deputy Clerk:  Mrs M Lewis-Clarke
Finance Officer – Mr P Banner

Rev D Goddard

VM30/2020
Apologies
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Brotherton
VM31/2020
Declarations of Interest

Cllr Rollason declared an interest in item VM42/2020 to discuss and approve Mayors Allowance for 2020/2021
VM32/2020
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 13 May 2020, which were adopted.

VM33/2020
Update from Rev David Goddard

Rev Goddard gave a detailed update on how the local churches were working in the community.  He said that they were all working together, linked with KingsCare to assist with deliveries to residents and helping with food banks.  He said that funerals were still being held but no christenings or weddings were.  The church are holding remote services on a Sunday.

Cllr Dempster joined the meeting at 6.19 pm
VM34/2020
County Councillor Report

Cllr Peart reported on the recent fire in Crossley Moor Road, Kingsteignton and said that he had received a call from the Officer in Charge and this is how they dealt with the fire.

Seven fire pumps, including the High Rise Platform from Torquay were in attendance.  The building was a three storey dwelling with a metal roof.  The fire started on the top floor and two other buildings were also on fire next to it.  Firefighters managed to save one of the dwellings but a family of seven lost their home and they are staying with relatives.  The other family who lost their home have somewhere else to stay.  The British Red Cross were on site to provide hot food, tea and coffee and to help with accommodation if needed.  I will be sending thanks from the Town Council to the fire crews involved for their quick response.  The Mill House is a listed building, which was badly damaged, but luckily no one was hurt.

Cllr Khan said that the building looks in a bad way with the gable end swaying and very precarious with no cordon around it.  He said the condition of the building needs to be flagged up immediately.

Resolved that: Cllr Peart said that he would follow this through and find out whether the building had been deemed to be unsafe.
Cllr Thorne asked if the council could learn something from this fire 
Resolved that: Cllr Peart would ask the Fire Brigade if an Officer could attend one of our meetings to explain how the process works in this sort of situation.

VM32/2020
District Councillor’s Reports

Cllr Thorne - There have still been no TDC meetings (other than Executive) that I have decided to speak at, however, there are some planning meetings on 8 and 23 June, 2020 but no indications at present of what will be on the agendas.
At the administration’s own declaration there are IT problems on the planning portal causing no release of information for some now, seemingly overdue cases.  The following are ones I have been involved with:

20/00254 - Pizza Bakery – subject to IT problems no information available

New cycle path and bridge – Sibelco Application 20/00441 has been delayed due to the publicity period needed for the site notice.  Due to COVID-19 it was a struggle for the applicant to find someone to erect the notice, however, this has now been done.  The publicity period for this application expired yesterday.  The Case Officer is currently on holiday and will return on 1 June, 2020.  There are some issues outstanding, however, a lot of positivity from both sides but no none will talk about it currently.  No doubt others have more information.

For application 19/01506 we are still awaiting revised plans from the agent for the Medical Centre extension.

Horsefields site on Claypits Way – according to the Validation Officer, the Gypsy and Traveller application for the site mention is yet to be resubmitted, if indeed it is going to be.

Local Plan Review - as a result of some guidance from the Government to ensure ongoing progress of economic recovery type projects the Statement of Community Interest needed adjustment so the new policy will be released later this week and be referred to correctly or incorrectly as the Statement of Community Involvement.  The closure date for the consultation is now changed to 13 July, 2020.  

No doubt the Town Council Sub Committee will supply their report as soon as possible.  
New Hardship Fund offered by TDC for a substantial sum was mentioned in last week’s Member Newssheet.

The COVID-19 Hardship Fund can provide financial assistance to help with basic necessities, household essentials, essential travel costs, utilities and other discretionary expenditure as a result of COVID19. Applications are assessed on an individual basis. If your application is successful – payments will be arranged on your behalf and are not awarded in cash. The maximum award is £200.
You may be eligible if:
· you run your own business, and cannot currently trade/your business has been drastically reduced because of the pandemic
· your employment situation has changed and your income no longer covers your essential needs
· you have lost your job due to the COVID-19 outbreak
· you have still not received expected government funding (i.e. self-employed)
· you can demonstrate that you do not have accessible capital in excess of £500
· you have not received financial assistance from another source for the same reason.
If you are a resident and have been affected financially by Covid19, and can demonstrate a need for immediate short-term financial help, you can apply for a grant by completing our resident support form - proceed to claim form
No information from the TDC administration as to how much money has been released or for what so far? There seems to be some money around in various trusts, grant making organisations and indeed various council pots and perhaps the problems (if there are any) could be the claiming of it? I have looked at the claim form for this new fund and would feel that was simple enough but perhaps access to computers or indeed everything might be going along fine but how would we know - my enquiries have not discovered any problems but Data Protection shields any real details outside of various organisations delivering a service.

Perhaps a report from Kings Care would help to see if Kingsteignton residents are getting their fair share or indeed that there are still further things we should be involved with?

TRACK AND TRACE NHS Scheme.
As I feel this is so important for us all I am keen to get a handle on what has been going on and I have made enquiries but it would seem not much is available currently except that DCC is a beacon area for the delivery of the scheme with some of the Government £300m delivery fund but no doubt that will have its challenges. Currently I have not been able to get any official results about the trial run on the IOW, nor about all the preparations for its delivery at DCC perhaps we could have an update from the DCC representative in due course?

BEACHES DO NOT HAVE ANY LIFEGUARDS! Please could we all put this out on any social media if we can - such a sad waste of life.

BULKY WASTE IS BACK - maybe this could reduce the problems at the recycling centres?

Cllr Austen – Collections for bulky waste can now be booked on line or collections from outside properties only from 1 June, 2020.

Wide publicity has been given to the fact that no lifeguards are operating on our beaches and asking for extra care when entering the water.

Forde House remains closed to all but essential staff.  Access to the offices will be switched off today to ensure staff safety.

There has been a slight change in the political makeup of the Council with two members of the Lib Dems transferring to the Independent Group, which will enable that group to have increased membership on committees’.  There is proposed to be more facilities for Zoom meetings to take place as very few opportunities are available now.  I have received favourable reports from constituents with regard to their satisfaction with refuse collections.  One of my neighbours donated a few bottles of beer to the refuse collectors a week or so ago by way of a special thank you.

I look forward to resumption of meetings when councillors will again feel more involved in local affairs than at present.

Cllr Peart – Financial help for those facing hardship – a £167,000 local hardship fund has been launched to support Teignbridge residents who cannot afford to pay for basic essentials due to the pandemic.  The Fund will provide up to £200 for those in financial difficulties such as food, necessary household items, essential travel costs, utility payments etc., from the COVID-19 Hardship Fund in association with Teignbridge District Council and Devon County Council.  Those eligible are people who run their own business and cannot trade of have lost their job due to the COVID-19 outbreak or have no more than £500 accessible capital.

Cllr Rollason – Once again, the flow of news and updates from Teignbridge District Council has told you most of what is happening nor can I add to the full reports given by my District Councillor colleagues. 
However, it is important we should also remember the Teignbridge District Council staff still at work and have been working to keep us safe and the community functioning. The waste and recycling team have put in an amazing effort to keep services running. Regular checks continue to support rough sleepers and the Homeless dept is still rehousing. A great deal of work is going on to support local businesses and keep the public informed.

VM36/2020
Police Report

PCSO Pike sent the following report for May 2020:

· Theft – 1

· Criminal Damage to vehicles – 31

· Drive Off – 1

· Criminal Damage – 1

· Possession of Drugs – 1

· COVID-19 Breach for Kingsteignton – 1

Unfortunately we have had many vehicles damaged last week, a male offender has been identified and is helping us with our enquiries.  This male is not connected to all reported damaged vehicles.

Teigngrace – it was reported that males with a van were seen unloading a scrambling bike and riding it on private ground.  We attended the area and found the van and heard the bike being ridden in a nearby wood.  A small group of males eventually returned to the van, after hiding the bike in the woods, and denied all knowledge of a bike.  When they left the area my colleague and I entered the woods and found the bike and seized it.

Newton Abbot Neighbourhood Team have carried out two successful drug warrants in Kingsteignton.

I am now only working three days a week, but would like to ensure the Town Council, that my PCSO colleagues and Beat Managers are patrolling Kingsteignton and Teigngrace on a regular basis.

Sadly Neighbourhood Beat Manager PC Graham Derbyshire is leaving the Neighbourhood Team in June.

At the last meeting it was requested that a letter should be sent to the Policy asking what cover Kingsteignton was getting following the reduction in hours worked by PCSO Pike.  The following response was received from PS John Dingle:

“PCSO Pike has reduced her working hours but this will not affect the amount of cover in Kingsteignton.  I know that Vanessa has given Kingsteignton a great service for a number of years and she will continue to do so.  To support Vanessa the rest of the team will pick up anything she cannot.  We have a Neighbourhood Beat Manager, PC Gilbrook, returning from maternity leave on 1 June, which will bolster our numbers. 
Due to on-going work Kingsteignton has probably been getting far more attention than it ever has.  We have been acting on information provided by members of the community to rid the town of drug dealers.  To that end if your councillors have any concerns regarding the dealing of drugs passed to them from residents please let us know”

VM37/2020
Clerk’s Report

· In the last week we have received in excess of 10 requests for allotments.  All of these names have been added to our waiting list.  I sent an email to all councillors asking if they could think of any land that would be suitable for allotments and Cllr Peart has responded that 7 allotments were to be made available on Penns Mount and he has kindly agreed to chase this up.  On speaking with Cllr Rollason he is to let me have the contact details for the Secretary for Kingsteignton Allotment Association, so that I can contact her regarding our waiting list to see if there is any space on the present site for additional allotments.

· In accordance with instructions at the last meeting letters have been sent to Kingsteignton Youth Centre and Kingsteignton Swimming Pool asking them to provide the council with an Impact Analysis re the COVID19 Pandemic and a recovery plan.  These documents will be looked at by the council when they are received

· The Working Party for the Local Plan Review are asked how this is progressing and when a response will be ready to pass to council for consideration

· Work is starting on the next newsletter and Mrs Simmons has checked with One Media who deliver this for us and they are not operating this month as they have staff that are extremely vulnerable, some that are shielding and some that have been furloughed.  They are hoping that the July delivery will take place but this is not confirmed at present.  Wotton Printers could print this for us but they are operating on a skeleton staff.  In the past we have used the Royal Mail for delivery of the newsletter, which was not satisfactory so I would suggest that the Council ensure the newsletter is ready to go to print as soon as we hear that One Media are able to deliver.

· The boiler at the Community Hall was serviced on the 26 May 2020

· Mrs Lewis-Clarke met with cleaning contractors regarding regular cleaning of the hall and this will be discussed further on the agenda

· Mr Banner has contacted our insurance company to ensure that we are not covered for loss of earnings, from our bookings. They have confirmed that the cover we have is Business Interruption cover which is designed for situations where the property is damaged by flood or fire and therefore the facility is out of use whilst repairs are carried out.  We are, therefore, not covered for loss of earnings due to the Coronavirus pandemic.

VM38/2020
Update on practices to be maintained/lessons learnt and preparing for the future for staff/working environment and office and equipment.  Consider staff and how to manage their safety when returning to work from the Office
Discussion took place and various suggestions were put forward:

· For staff to continue working from home for some of the time

· That the staff should return to working as they were before from the office so that residents will have face to face contact with residents

· Mrs Lewis-Clarke has emailed all staff members asking for their suggestions on returning to working at the Council Office.

Councillors were asked to consider how to safely move forward and let Mrs Lakin have any suggestions they have which will be discussed further at another meeting.
VM39/2020
Update on COVID 19 (including information from the Government Website)

Updates are forwarded to councillors as they are received.
Cllr Khan said that all four schools in the Town will be opening on 1 June, 2020 with staggered drop off and collections.  At present it is optional as to whether children attend school or not.  He said that the opening of the schools could see increased traffic through the Town.

Cllr Ripping said that the Track and Chase comes into effect tomorrow, 28 May, 2020 and that under 5’s can now be tested for COVID-19

VM40/2020
Finance Report
Mr Banner, Finance Officer, produced bank balance movements for the period 13 – 27 May, 2020, which were passed to members prior to the meeting.  He said that he is visiting the Community Hall and taking weekly gas and electricity readings.
Mr Banner has received acknowledgement of grant cheques from several organisations.

VM41/2020
List of Representatives to outside Organisations
CPRE - Cllr Khan said that he had spoken to the Chair of CPRE who had said that members were finding the Teignbridge Local Plan Review difficult to liaise on as they have a committee that do not use computers and are having no meetings at present
DALC - Mrs Lakin gave the following report received from Cara Stobart, County Officer, DALC:

· There is going to be a Devon-wide approach to how Business Support Discretionary Payments will be distributed, ensuring as much consistency as possible across the County.  A draft policy was discussed today. As yet, I have not seen that parish/town councils are excluded from applying, however, it is expected that further guidance from government will be in line with the previous schemes meaning you would not be eligible.  But there is smidgen of hope – and I’m keeping up the pressure!
· The impact on the economy, in particular the figures regarding unemployment are very worrying.  6 districts are in the top 25 in the country, and 1 in the top 10! Evidence is showing that lockdown and the subsequent loss of income over the summer months will result in a £1billion loss the Devon economy, with South Hams, Teignbridge and East Devon worst affected.

· All Devon leaders together, are writing to the SoS and MP’s to highlight the financial impact on our sector, and ask for financial support to cover the £85.7million shortfall across the County and Districts.  I have also managed to squeeze a mention of parish council into the same letter, and we will be a co-signatory – again, keeping up awareness of our tier in this matter. I shall be following up with MP’s with data from our survey to highlight this further.

· It was recognised that town councils have a range of concerns in regards to reopening our facilities and high streets over the coming weeks, as do our district colleagues.  It was very reassuring to hear their keenness to work with town councils and town centre managers to find approaches that will not only provide guidance and some consistency across the county, but also recognise local issues and solutions.  I believe the working group, which we identified reps for, will be meeting early next week (TBC) with a view to issuing some early guidance at the later end of the week (TBC).  As there is such willingness to work with yourselves, there may be further opportunities to engage in this work. Again – I’m making our availability and keenness to talk known to all.
Feoffees - Cllr Peart said that Feoffees had received a request for help from a resident, which was being considered.

Friends of Kingsteignton Library – Cllr Dempster reported that all items that were in storage have now been removed and returned to the Library as the refurb was now completed.  Other items that were not being used at the library have been distributed to Kingsteignton School and other places.

Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Cllr Austen said that the Secretary, Mrs Rollason, thought that the Youth Centre may be of use to Teign School or St Michaels Primary School to be used as additional school space.

Outdoor Bowling Club - Cllr Peart said that the Club are considering opening next week allowing two players on each rink with allocated sessions being introduced.

PCC -   Cllr Thorne submitted the following report:
https://www.devon-cornwall.police.uk/News/NewsArticle.aspx?id=bd0a7f0a-f741-4f8c-a872-0d17c9845d09
https://www.devon-cornwall.police.uk/advice/covid-19-coronavirus/covid-19-faqs/
These are a couple of important reports from Shaun Sawyer on “Think Twice” and the other is the very recently updated Frequently Asked Questions to do with the Police and Crime Commissioner’s responsibilities. 

We had an interesting Facebook live broadcast from Alison Hernandez on 22 May 2020 which I took part in and asked several questions:
1.  What is the situation about PPE for front line Police Staff, personally I have seen no one wearing any when arresting people on Police videos.  The answer was they select for themselves and each officer has some in the vehicle which they can wear if they want.  Personally I think this could be irresponsible but they seem to think there was adequate available to all staff. Of course the custody suite staff are adequately kitted out constantly 

2. I asked about ultra of the massive recruitment drive which was inadequately answered and no idea of recent recruit numbers were available.  However they described the difficulties of new training all online and that the new staff have to get a Policing degree which apparently is quite tough.
3. I asked a question about what was the actual situation on the Moors over the last 2 weekends.  Personally I have been up there on weekdays and it is fine but weekends when some car parks were closed this was allegedly problematical.  No answers forthcoming.

4. After they had publicised the persecution of raptors up and down the country, how successful have the actions taken to reduce the persecution of raptors been. Apparently the report suggested allocated officers were solely responsible for it. Sadly but understandably perhaps - no answer.  
5. How many of the fines given out for the earlier problems of COVID-19 protection/ social distancing have been handed out under the enforcement action, which were used as a last straw, have been collected.  Not answered. I will follow this up with the Courts or wherever I can check it because to take collection action probably through the courts costs a great deal of money.
One fact that Ms Hernandez referred to a couple of times, without any statistics, was that Police sick leave is currently low. 
Locally:

There has been a lot going on with regard to the OPCC over the last few weeks and some correspondence has been circulated regarding the following incidents:
Car scratching in Exeter Road - it would seem someone is helping Police with their enquiries however recompense to victims is unknown.
A motor trials rider was injured whilst in the Sandpits area of Higher Sandygate, identity unknown, but with other riders according to newspaper reports and perhaps further reminders to landowners need to be sent asking for them to further protect their land.
Fire in Crossley Moor Road - dramatic scenes but I trust no casualties but extensive damage. I would like to ask for KTC to request an emergency services report to audit our emergency plan against the actual procedure adopted to add value to our plan and then for us all to be briefed on the new emergency when completed.
Various drugs actions within the Town - No official information received by me however hearsay suggests some arrests have been made locally.

My suggestion is that, we ask Sgt Dingle to report during the meeting which could be very reassuring that even with some reduction of Vanessa’s hours we will still maintain our well-deserved coverage in the Town.
Sibelco – Cllr Thorne spoke about the planning application for the new foot bridge/cycleway and said that Sibelco are keen for planning approval to move forward on this.

Swimming Pool Association - Cllr Scagell said that Jan Collins, Chairman of the Swimming Pool Association had applied for a business Grant and the Swimming Pool have been awarded £10,000.  They have a three month rental payment holiday from Barclaycard and no rates to pay for 2020-2021.  Ms Collins said that she could not commit to what their costs are going to be other than site visits, chemicals, electric and water.  She said:
· Electricity - £50 per month

· Gas – we will have to fire up the boilers to circulate the water/chemicals

· ISCA - £140 per month

· Water – unknown.  The water level dropped 18 inches in April due to the sun so the pool has had to be topped up.  We do not empty the pool as the walls would fall in.

· Telephone - £22.48 per month

· Barclaycard (card reader) - £15.20 per month

VM41/2020
Reports
Old Rydon Inn – Cllr Peart said that the Old Rydon are preparing the same amount of meals and they have received their last cheque from KingsCare.  They do get people to pay for their meals, but some won’t pay.  Charlie and Amy Tinnyunt are fundraising as their funds are low.
KingsCare – In May 1580 meals delivered. The Phone bank offering social interaction and support is still going strong. Mental Health services are under pressure and they are seeking funding to adding another 4 hours per week to one of their support workers.
Newton COVID-19 Mutual Aid: Jane Haden reports having had a quite couple of days after some busy weeks. The time has been used to reflect on the future direction of the organisation and how to formalise its structure. As previously reported Mental Health needs continue to be identified.

CVS - An update has been received from CVS emailed out to all Councillors.

I have asked Elaine Musgrove if CVS have noticed any change in services being delivered by the voluntary sector. I have seen social media postings indicating some new CV specific services are being drawn to a close, or taking a break. After 10 weeks

VM42/2020
To discuss and approve Mayors Allowance for 2020/2021
Resolved:   that the Mayors allowance for 2020/2021 be agreed at £1500 and be paid via Teignbridge District Council in line with instructions received from the Internal Auditor. 

VM43/2020
To discuss employment of a Cleaning Contractor to clean the Community Hall and Offices on a weekly basis

Resolved:  that Combat Cleaning SW Ltd., be instructed to give the Community Hall a deep clean as soon as possible and for them to undertake cleaning of the building on a weekly basis.  Costs are:

· Deep Clean & Sanitising fogger in each room - £591 +vat

· Weekly cleaning of all areas - £51 + vat

Combat Cleaners will provide all cleaning products and equipment required to carry out the work.

VM44/2020
To discuss the return of Tiny Toes Pre-School/Risk Assessment and revised contract

Tiny Toes have requested that they restart their preschool on Monday 1 June, 2020.  Discussion took place and it was
Resolved:  that Tiny Toes be asked to restart on Tuesday 2 June, 2020 in order that the Community Hall building can be deep cleaned prior to their use.  Tiny Toes Pre-School will also be asked to sign the Disclaimer between the Council and themselves agreeing to conditions of use.

VM45/2020
To discuss request to use the Community Hall carpark as a base for a local to sell cooked Pizzas

Resolved:   that the Community Hall carpark is for use by hall owners and the request for a local to sell cooked Pizzas should be declined.

VM46/2020
Update from Cllr Peart regarding the CCTV mast at St Michaels Church
Cllr Peart has spoken with Mr Ian Avery concerning the signing of the contract to allow the council to install a receiver on the Church Tower.  Mr Avery advised that the contract is awaiting one signature which should be completed next week.
VM28/2020
Date of next meeting

The next meeting is to be held on Wednesday 10 June, 2020 at 6pm
The meeting closed at 8.12 pm
Signed:…………………………………………….     Dated:………………………..
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